Regular Meeting Monday, July 24, 2017 continued…


REGULAR MEETING OF THE CALEDONIA CITY COUNCIL
CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL

CALEDONIA, MINNESOTA

Monday, July 24, 2017 
CALL TO ORDER: Following due call and notice thereof, Mayor DeWayne “Tank” Schroeder called the meeting to order at 6:01 p.m. in the Council Room of City Hall. 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Mayor Schroeder led the Council, City staff, and visitors in stating the Pledge of Allegiance. 
ROLL CALL:  Council members present: Mayor Schroeder, Robert Burns, Robert Lemke, and Randi Vick. Council member(s) absent: Paul Fisch. City staff present: Casey Klug, public works and zoning director; Stephanie Mann, accountant; Adam Swann, clerk-administrator. Visitor(s) present: Craig Moorhead, Caledonia Argus. 
CONSENT AGENDA:  Member Burns moved to approve the consent agenda. Member Lemke seconded the motion. Members Burns, Lemke, and Vick voted in favor of the motion to approve the consent agenda. Mayor Schroeder abstained because he was absent for the July 10, 2017 meeting. The motion passed. The consent agenda comprised the following items:
a. Approval of minutes from July 10, 2017 regular meeting
b. Approval of School Crossing Agreement between City of Caledonia and Independent School District No. 299 for 2017-2018 School Year
PUBLIC COMMENT:   None. 
CITY ACCOUNTANT:  

a.

Review of cash and investments: City Accountant Stephanie Mann reported that the cash and investments for the City’s governmental, special revenue, and enterprise funds totaled $3,721,608.99 through June 30, 2017. Mann reported that the City would be making its first principal payment on the bond for the Caledonia Aquatic Center in February 2018. Mann explained that the City had made an interest payment in 2017. Mann noted that the increase in water rates approved by Council on March 13, 2017 were in effect for the July 15-Aug. 15 billing period and would be reflected on Sept. 1 bills.  
b.

Review of budget versus actual:  Mann reported on the 2017 capital expenditures and the budget versus actual for the governmental funds and enterprise funds through June 30, 2017.
CLERK-ADMINISTRATOR: 

a.

Public works and zoning director:  Clerk-Administrator Swann reported that Casey Klug, the new public works and zoning director, had started that morning, July 24, 2107, and had hit the ground running.  

b.

Seal coating of basketball court:  Swann reported that B&D Sealcoating, LLC was going to be filling the cracks and seal coating the basketball court later that week or early the next week.
c.

Music in the Park:  Swann reported that the La Crosse Jazz Band Orchestra was going to be performing Tuesday night at Music in the Park and that the performance had been made possible due to a generous donation from the Caledonia Haulers. 

d.
 Employee compensation study:  Swann reported that he and Councilmembers Burns and Fisch had met with Paul Ness on July 21 to discuss the employee compensation study Ness was performing and the proposed step pay structure that he was preparing. Swann further reported that Ness wanted to have a special meeting with the full Council on July 31, 2017 at 6:00 p.m. to discuss Ness’ findings and recommendations.  
NEW BUSINESS:  
a.
Consideration of land use permit application from Marlys Jennings at 1309 E. Main St. for construction of culvert and driveway on City Parcel ID 211055000: Council reviewed a land use permit application from Marlys Jennings, who was requesting permission to construct a culvert and driveway across City Parcel ID 211055000 to access Grant Street. Swann reported that Davy Engineering had recommended that Council should require a 60-inch culvert rather than the 48-inch culvert proposed by Marlys Jennings. 

Member Burns moved to approve Ms. Jennings’ land use application to install a culvert and construct a 20-foot wide driveway on City property (Parcel ID 211055000) to access Grant Street from Ms. Jennings’ property at 1309 E. Main St with the conditions that Ms. Jennings use a 60 inch-wide culvert rather than a 48-inch wide culvert, 2) the new driveway cannot impede the flow of or cause an overflow of water in the area to the south of the existing waterway, and 3) the City is not responsible for repairing any future damage to the culvert or driveway. Member Lemke seconded the motion. All members present voted in favor of the motion, and the motion passed.
b.
Consideration of City Resolution 2017-006:  A Resolution Approving a Mutual Aid Agreement with the Minnesota Municipal Utilities Association (MMUA) and other MMUA Members:  Council reviewed and discussed proposed Resolution 2017-006. Clerk-Administrator Swann reported that the MMUA had prepared and circulated the mutual aid agreement because the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) reportedly would not reimburse costs arising from a city or municipal utility assisting another city/utility unless there was a prior written agreement between the damaged party and assisting party. Member Vick moved to approve Resolution 2017-006, and Mayor Schroeder seconded the motion. All members present voted in favor of the motion, and the motion passed. 
c.
Authorization to hire SEMCAC and CEDA to submit pre-application and application for Small Cities Development Program Grant:  Council discussed whether to hire SEMCAC and CEDA to help the City submit a pre-application and application for a Small Cities Development Program Grant. Clerk-Administrator Swann reported that SEMCAC and CEDA would assist the City with submitting a pre-application and application for a Small Cities Development Program Grant for residential housing rehab, commercial rehab, and public facilities for a total of $2,000. The EDA had voted in favor of hiring CEDA to submit the pre-application and application for the commercial rehab component, but the pre-application and application were going to be from the City, so the City Council should formally approve it.  Member Burns moved to approve spending $1,000 for the grant pre-application and $1,000 for the grant application (if the City was invited to submit an application), using money budgeted for the EDA. Member Vick seconded the motion. All members present voted in favor of the motion, and the motion passed. 
d.
Review of City stipend policy for use of employee cell phones for work-related calls:  Council discussed its policy for providing a City phone or a $25-per-month stipend to employees who might have to respond in an emergency. The City already provides a City phone to Matt Blocker, line foreman, and a $25-per-month stipend to Dan Boesen, water/wastewater supervisor, and Craig Nelson, water/wastewater operator. Mayor Schroeder moved to provide a $25-per-month stipend to both of the Street Division employees—Mark Betz and Dan Schwirtz—as well as Nate Becker of the Electric Division and Casey Klug, the public works and zoning director. Member Lemke seconded the motion. All members present voted in favor of the motion, and the motion passed. 
e.
Discussion regarding extension of City sewer main on E. South St.:   Council discussed whether the City should install a City sewer main on E. South St., starting at the intersection with S. Winnebago St. The consensus of the Council was that the City should wait until the property owners on the street petitioned for access to City sewer.  
f.
Overtime report:   Members reviewed the overtime report for the pay period July 3, 2017 – July 16, 2017. No further action was taken by the Council. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS:

a.

The City Council would be having a special meeting on July 31, 2017 at 6:00 p.m.  
b.

The next regular City Council meeting was scheduled for August 14, 2017 at 6:00 p.m.

ADJOURNMENT:  There being no further business before the Council, a motion to adjourn was made by Member Burns, seconded by Member Lemke. All members present voted in favor, and the motion was declared carried to adjourn at 7:50 p.m.
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